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Introduction
The ramifications to a physician accused of sexually assaulting a patient range
from the catastrophic to the cataclysmic. Humiliation is the least of it. What lies
ahead can be civil suits for hundreds of thousands of dollars, license revocation,
family consequences, and, in some states, criminal charges. Almost unheard of - or at least not spoken of -- a dozen years ago, charges of sexual abuse by
health care providers, primarily psychiatrists and other psychotherapists, have
resulted in one of the most rapidly growing categories of malpractice insurance
claims payments.
Statistics reveal the tip of the iceberg. In Massachusetts, as an example,
complaints of sexual misconduct made against physicians to the Board of
Registration in Medicine, the state's licensing authority, numbered less than five
per year during the early 1980s; by the end of the decade, the numbers were
growing rapidly: in 1987, there were 17 such complaints; in 1988, there were 27,
and in 1989, there were 55.(1) The 1990 total is not yet available, but is expected
to be significantly higher than the prior year. In addition, several attempts to
discover the scope of the problem by means of anonymous national surveys
indicate that roughly 10% of psychiatrists responding admitted to having had sex
with at least one patient.(2)
Jury verdicts against physicians accused of sexual abuse can be quite high; even
a multimillion dollar verdict has been reported.(3)Compounding the potentially
devastating financial consequences is a strong trend among professional liability
insurers to attempt to deny liability for injuries caused by sexual contact between
health care providers and patients, leaving physicians to pay their own legal
expenses and, ultimately, any damages awarded to the patient.
At least seven states have passed legislation creating civil causes of action for
sexual abuse by health care professionals.(4)Some states have adopted
comprehensive legislative schemes establishing civil suits, license revocation
proceedings, criminal sanctions, and mandatory reporting of information
concerning sexual contacts by licensed professionals.(5) Additional states are
considering similar legislation.
Sex between patients and psychotherapists is now uniformly deplored and
unequivocally branded as wrong and unacceptable. The most comprehensive
recent survey of psychiatrists reported that 98% of those responding felt sexual
contact between psychotherapist and patient while the patient is in treatment is

always inappropriate. A similar number stated that such contact is usually or
always harmful to the patient.(6) Moreover, the American Psychiatric Association
flatly states that "[s]exual activity with a patient is unethical(7)" The cutting edge of
legal and ethical inquiry now is focused on finer points, such as when, if ever,
after the professional relationship ends is social and sexual contact acceptable.
This energizing of the legal, ethical, and medical communities around the issue is
all the more remarkable when one considers that the first reported successful
lawsuit by a patient against a physician for sexual contact was decided less than
20 years ago, and in that case, the trial judge reduced the jury's damage award
of $153,679 to $25,000 because he felt the patient was not severely injured. (8)
The evidence in the case showed that the psychiatrist had convinced his patient
that "sexual treatment" would help her get well, and had even prescribed birth
control pills before initiating intercourse, and that the patient was twice confined
to a mental hospital as a result of the physician's sexual abuse. (9)
Susceptible physicians; susceptible patients
Leading psychiatric authorities on sexual relations between psychotherapists and
patients have attempted to identify the personality types most likely to become
sexually involved with one another. The "composite psychotherapist" is a man
more than 40, usually ten to 25 years older than his patient (typically, a young
female or a homosexual male), who is personally involved in a difficult
heterosexual relationship, recently separated, or divorced. He is "rather
withdrawn and introspective, studious, passive, shy," intellectual, perhaps
intellectually but not physically adventuresome.(10) Among other things, this adds
up to being unpopular with the opposite sex.
Just as certain personality types of health care professionals may be most
susceptible to sexual involvement with patients,(11)a specific type of.patent is
most likely to accuse physicians of sexual contact. According to Dr. Thomas G.
Gutheil, who has written, testified, and lectured extensively on this topic, neither
psychotic nor neurotic patients are likely to become sexually involved with their
therapists since psychotics are not perceived as attractive and therapists would
generally not wish to become involved with neurotics. The field is thus left open
to patients with borderline personality disorders, who can exhibit such rage and
be so controlling as to intimidate their therapists into breaking the rules by
disclosing personal information or crossing professional boundaries.(12)
Unfortunately, one form of intimidation exercised by patients with borderline
personality disorders is the filing of specious lawsuits against their therapists.
In analyzing some 28 malpractice cases in which he was retained as an expert
and dozens of cases in which he performed forensic consultations, all involving
male therapists and female patients with borderline personality disorders, Dr.
Gutheil found that every case, whether the allegations were true or false, was
clinically mismanaged, primarily due to the therapist's failure to enforce

boundaries and meet the patient's need for clarity. Consequently, Dr. Gutheil
recommends that once the patient-therapist relationship and the anticipated
transference becomes eroticized, the therapist should present the case to a
colleague, supervisor, or consultant for input and perspective.(13)
Based on this analysis, physicians are well advised to learn to identify both the
characteristics in themselves that could lead to crossing the line with patients and
the patients with whom they should be most careful to maintain professional
boundaries. With the consequences of sexual misconduct allegations so severe,
physicians should be especially careful to exercise restraint and should bring in a
third party consultant in cases where the erotic level approaches the danger
point.
The civil suit
In the 15 to 20 years that patients have been suing their physicians as a result of
sexual encounters, the legal analysis of such suits has evolved from attempts to
find a common-law niche, such as a suit for seduction, to a sophisticated
examination of the role and consequences of the phenomenon of transference -i.e., the emotional reaction the patient in therapy has toward the physician.(14)
The early suits, often brought by discarded husbands of female patients, were
wrongs looking for a legal name.(15) Physicians often won these suits, with
plaintiffs either losing outright or failing to collect on any judgment they received.
More recently, the pendulum has swung the other way. Creativity is now required
to derive a defense, rather than to construct a legal ground on which to sue. In
some states, particularly those in which a statutory cause of action has been
created, there are only two issues at trial: Was there sex, and if so, how much
money does the patient get?
Damage suits by patients claiming sexual abuse are based on one of two
underlying allegations: (1) that the physician convinced the patient that engaging
in sex was part of the medical treatment, or (2) that, although the physician never
suggested that sex was part of the treatment, he failed to exercise self-restraint
and thus breached his fiduciary duty to the patient.(16) The difference between
these two scenarios is that in the first case, where the use of "therapeutic
deception" is alleged, the physician's legal defense must be based on a head-on
confrontation on the facts -- he must deny the sexual conduct, since he will not
be able to present credible expert testimony that sexual encounters between a
patient and a therapist are an accepted form of treatment.(17) The physician's only
defense is to attempt to prove that the patient is fabricating.
Should the patient's allegation take the second form, however, the physician can
assert a defense of consent. According to this defense, the physician admits to
the sexual conduct, but portrays it as conduct between two consenting adults,
outside of the therapeutic relationship and, hopefully, outside of his office.

The Defense of Consent: Is It Love or Is lt Malpractice?
The legal foundations for a consent defense are eroding rapidly, however, to the
point where, if the patient has competent counsel, the defense is barely viable.
To counter consent as a defense, the plaintiff can assert counts for malpractice
and breach of fiduciary duty based on the physician's failure to competently deal
with the transference phenomenon. Boiled down to its essentials, the plaintiff's
position is that in every therapeutic relationship the physician should expect the
patient to idealize him and to transfer to him sexual desires and fantasies and,
knowing this in advance, the physician should be able to deflect it. According to
this theory, failure to adequately deal with transference is malpractice.
Whether or not the patient consented to the sexual activity, then, is irrelevant,
since any sexual conduct is malpractice per se. Framed as malpractice, rather
than as an intentional tort, the plaintiff's entire case on liability rests on proof of
the sexual act; once that is proven, there is strict liability. Consent is not relevant
to a malpractice count. Thus, consent is no more an issue in this case than in a
case where a surgeon leaves a scalpel inside a patient. The only issues are
whether the physician had a duty to treat the patient in accordance with accepted
standards and, if so, whether those accepted standards barred sexual contacts.
The vast majority of cases stand for the proposition that any sexual contact
between a therapist and a patient during the time the therapy continues are
malpractice and a breach of fiduciary duty; in effect, the relationship is such a
close and trusting one that it is the duty of the therapist to know better than to
permit sexual contact.(18) One case that went against this trend involved a
nonphysician - an alcohol abuse counselor. In this nonjury case, a federal trial
judge rejected negligence and malpractice counts against the counselor, finding
that the relationship between the counselor and the woman he was treating -which included sexual intercourse in his office and led to the woman obtaining
two abortions -- resulted from "private, mutual consent and attraction" and "did
not constitute part of any treatment plan."(19)This case appears to be an
aberration, however, possibly based on the fact that the defendant was a
nonprofessional, rather than a psychiatrist or psychologist.(20)
Instructive on the difficulty of successfully asserting a consent defense against a
malpractice claim is a case in which a physician treated a woman for "asthma
and anxiety" for six years. During the last two years of that treatment, they
"exchanged rings in anticipation of what their future might be together" and lived
together.(21) However, the relationship ended with an altercation and the woman
sued the physician for, among other things, malpractice in having sex with her
while he was treating her. Despite the longstanding personal relationship, a jury
found the physician negligent in his treatment and awarded the woman
$665,000.(22)

Whether or not the allegations of sexual abuse are true, once a case reaches the
trial stage, the only viable defense is often a direct confrontation on the facts, a
dangerous roll of the dice. For tactical and emotional reasons, therefore, legal
efforts should be directed at terminating the case short of trial.
The Statute of Limitations Defense
Persons who believe they have been harmed have a limited amount of time in
which to sue the persons allegedly responsible for the harm. The statute of
limitations sets the time limit by which a suit must be filed.
Statutes of limitations vary from state to state and from type of case to another.
Statues for personal injury cases, which include most suits alleging sexual
abuse, generally range from two to four years. Those states that have enacted
statutes creating specific cause of action for sexual abuse by health care
providers have generally prescribed a separate statute of limitations for that type
of action, which can range from a short period, such as Illinois' two-year
period,(23) to Minnesota's relatively long five-year limitations period.(24)
The length of the limitations period is easy to determine from the state's statute,
and the cut-off date is absolute -- the date the complaint is filed with the court.
Particularly in cases alleging sexual abuse by a health care provider, however,
determining the date when the limitations period begins to run can be
problematic, often to such an extent that establishing that date may be a crucial
fact for a jury to decide at trial. This determination is made based on "the
discovery rule," under which a statute of limitations period begins to run only
when the plaintiff discovers that he or she has a cause of action. In a surgical
malpractice context for example, the limitations clock begins running only when
the patient first discovers the scalpel left in his or her abdomen after surgery,
rather than on the date of the surgery. It is difficult to apply the discovery rule to a
sexual abuse case. When does a patient "discover" that a cause of action exists
against a physician with whom he or she had sexual intercourse? Since the
patient was aware of the intercourse as it took place, it can certainly be argued
that the date of the act is the date the statute of limitations commences.
Alternatively, victims' advocates propose holding back the statute of limitations
clock until the victim is psychologically capable of commencing an action, arguing
that the person who caused the victim to be psychologically incapacitated should
not benefit from his own wrongdoing. Courts have generally taken a middle
ground. In a recent Massachusetts Supreme judicial Court decision, Riley v.
Presnell,(25) the state's highest appellate court closely analyzed this issue. Robert
Scott Riley was an epileptic who had been experiencing emotional difficulties, but
was not suffering from any major psycho-pathology, when he began
psychotherapy with Dr. Walter Presnell in 1975. Some months into therapy, Dr.
Presnell introduced alcohol and marijuana into the sessions, and at least twice in
the following four years of therapy, Dr. Presnell persuaded Riley to engage in
various sexual acts with him, purportedly as a way to deal with Riley's feelings

toward his father. Dr. Presnell told Riley not to tell anyone of the nature of the
therapy because it was "special," and the world would neither understand nor
approve. During the therapy, Riley became totally dependent on Dr. Presnell, to
the point of suggesting that Dr. Presnell might be "God."(26)
In 1979, Dr. Presnell abruptly terminated the sessions, leaving Riley with an
addiction to Valium. Riley then saw another physician, who prescribed for him a
one-month supply of Valium, but refused to issue further prescriptions, telling
Riley he had become addicted as a result of Dr. Presnell's treatment. The
following year, Riley began seeing a new psychiatrist. Riley told this psychiatrist
of his emotional and psychological problems and his domestic difficulties with his
wife and described Dr. Presnell's conduct in detail. The new psychiatrist told
Riley that Dr. Presnell's treatment had been "substandard, bad, and essentially
'nontreatment.'"(27)
Nonetheless, according to Riley, it was not until 1984, five years after he last saw
Dr. Presnell, that Riley realized there was a link between his present condition
and the treatment he received from Dr. Presnell. The trigger for this realization,
Riley said, was when he met another former patient of Dr. Presnell's, who said he
had been similarly abused and suffered from many of the same psychological
and emotional problems as Riley.(28) Riley subsequently filed suit against Dr.
Presnell in March 1985, but a trial judge dismissed the case, holding that
Massachusetts' applicable three-year statute of limitations for medical
malpractice actions had expired.(29)
On appeal by Riley, the suit against Dr. Presnell was reinstated, with the
appellate court stating for the first time the rule that the statute of limitations
begins to run in such a case when "a reasonable person who has been subjected
to the conduct which forms the basis for the plaintiff's complaint" would have
been able to discern the cause of harm.(30) The court said an injury to the mind,
as alleged by Riley, could have interfered with the discovery of the cause of
action and prevented Riley from drawing a causal connection between the
improper therapy and his psychological problems.(31)
The court placed on the plaintiff the burden of proving the circumstances that
brought the case outside the statute of limitations.(32) To meet this burden, Riley
offered expert testimony(33) that the type of therapy used by Dr. Presnell impaired
Riley from making the causal link between his condition and the therapist's
conduct.(34) As a final procedural twist to the case, the court stated that in this
type of case it is the function of the jury, and not the judge, to determine when a
statute of limitations began to run.(35)
Should the Riley decision be followed in other jurisdictions, one result for health
care providers will be that the door will always be open to allegations of sexual
misconduct, whether real or feigned.(36) The decision leaves open the possibility
that 20 years after the last treatment, the patient may suddenly "discover" that his

or her psychological problems were really caused by sexual contacts with the
physician and have a cause of action. The physician may or may not even
remember the patient, and he may or may not have retained any of the patient's
records. However, a defense of "I really don't remember ever seeing this patient,
but if I did, I know I never had sex with him/her" is not likely to carry great jury
appeal, especially when confronted with an opposing expert witness who testifies
how the trauma of sexual abuse frequently causes memories to be totally
suppressed for years. Another disturbing aspect of the Riley decision is that it
forces the physician into a roll of the dice at trial on the statute of limitations
issue, since it is only by submitting the case to the jury that he will know whether
the patient's case may proceed or not. Following a well publicized trial, even a
statute of limitations victory would be a pyrrhic one. Although a partial solution
would be to bifurcate the trial by submitting the statute of limitations question to
the jury before proceeding to other evidence, it is likely that most judges would
just allow the trial to proceed to its conclusion. This is a serious issue for
physicians and one that must be carefully considered. Statutes of limitations
questions are likely to be the major battleground in future litigation over sexual
abuse claims, particularly since there are precious few other defenses available
to physicians faced with this type of allegation.
Insurance issues for the physician
One irony of this type of litigation is that the only common ground between the
physician and his former patient is often a united front against the physician's
professional liability insurer. Litigation between the physician and his insurer, and
even between the patient and the physician's insurer, comprises a large body of
the appellate case law in suits alleging sexual abuse by health care providers.
The typical scenario is for the former patient, through his or her attorney, to either
file suit and serve it on the physician or for the attorney to notify the physician
that suit will soon be filed. The physician then dutifully notifies his professional
liability carrier, whose reflexive action is to deny coverage on the high moral
ground that it does not insure against criminal acts. Sometimes the insurer
provides a defense, but denies liability for damages.
Almost without fail, courts have rejected insurers' attempts to deny coverage
except when the policy contains specific language limiting coverage for sexual
misconduct. Typical is language from a Michigan case in which a patient alleged
that her psychiatrist induced her to engage in sexual relations with him as part of
her therapy.(37) The psychiatrist's insurer denied coverage and sought a
declaratory judgment confirming its denial. In finding that coverage should not
have been denied, the court noted that even though the psychiatrist's conduct
could constitute a felony, it would also be malpractice, since the complaint
alleged that the psychiatrist departed from proper standards of medical practice;
although the complaint charged a unique form of malpractice, it was still
malpractice(38). Besides, the court said, "[i]t is not the insured who will benefit

[from requiring insurance coverage], but the innocent victim who will be
compensated for her injuries."(39)
In an interesting variation on this scenario, the New York Court of Appeals held
that an insurer was obligated to pay for a physician's defense, but would not be
liable for the judgment if the jury determined that the physician had intended to
injure his patient by having sexual relations with her.(40) In that case, a dentist
who allegedly assaulted a female patient in the course of delivering dental
treatment was criminally convicted of sexual abuse in the third degree. (41)
In response to this almost universal trend of holding insurers liable at least for the
costs of defense, and usually for liability for malpractice as well, many insurers
have written specific exemptions into their policies for injuries arising from sexual
contact with patients. For example, some policies provide a defense, but limit the
dollar amount of coverage. Under such policies, the insurer typically will want to
tender the policy amount early on in the litigation and will thereafter have no
liability for defense costs. Obviously, then, it is in the physician's best interest for
the insurer to refuse to tender its policy amount, so that the physician's legal fees
continue to be paid by the insurer. To deal with this conflict, a physician covered
by such a policy should obtain counsel of his choosing from the beginning of the
suit to represent his interests exclusively.
Another type of insurance policy denies coverage for defense costs and
damages if there is any claim of sexual contact.(42)In such circumstances,
knowing a suit is about to be filed, it is in the best interests of both the physician
and the former patient to ensure that the complaint is carefully drafted to allege
malpractice in some form other than sexual abuse. The plaintiff's attorney will
often be willing to cooperate, since it may be in the patient's best interests to
withhold some of his or her most dramatic claims so as to maintain the insurance
company in the litigation as a deep pocket out of which to collect a judgment.
This practice is well illustrated by a recent New York decision in which a plastic
surgeon sedated and then sexually abused and raped a patient. The physician
was criminally convicted of first degree sexual abuse.(43)The woman then brought
a declaratory judgment action against the surgeon's insurer seeking to compel
the insurer to defend and indemnify the surgeon in a civil damage action she
brought against him. In an effort to compel the insurer to provide coverage, the
woman stated that the surgeon's "demonstrated active intention was to avoid
damage or injury'" and, in the alternative, "that 'the sexual episode undertaken
within the context of the medical treatment was consensual.'"(44)
In light of the permutations of insurance coverage, one of the first actions a
physician should take when he learns a patient is likely to assert a claim of
sexual abuse is to have his attorney carefully examine his professional liability
policy and then make that policy available to the patient's attorney. Because of
the wording of the policy, it might be in the patient's best interests to avoid direct
allegations of sexual contact in the complaint. This can only work to the

physician's benefit in the litigation. However, experience has shown that a patient
forceful enough to go forward with a lawsuit is likely to disclose the most flagrant
allegations to licensing authorities, even if they are held back from a civil suit.
This can lead to public disclosure of the charges and possibly disciplinary action,
including license revocation.
Criminal charges and civil rights concerns
In addition to civil suits for money damages and disciplinary proceedings leading
to license revocation, physicians who have sex with patients may be subject to
criminal prosecution, usually for rape or sexual assault. The chief impediment to
criminal prosecution, however, has been the patient's consent to the sexual acts.
Criminal prosecutions of physicians thus usually have been restricted to cases in
which the physician used force or drugs to incapacitate the patient. (45) No criminal
case could be found where the coercive nature of the transference phenomenon
was used to counter the patient's consent to engage in the sexual acts.
In response to this difficulty in bringing criminal prosecutions against physicians,
those states that have enacted legislation making sexual abuse against patients
a specific crime have included as a key element of the legislation a statement
that consent by the victim is not a defense. For example, in California, where it is
a misdemeanor for "any person holding himself or herself out to be a
psychotherapist" to have any sexual contact with a patient or former patient, the
statute specifically states that, "in no instance shall consent of the patient or
client be a defense. "(46) North Dakota's criminal statute, which is similar to
California's, but bars only sexual contact "during any treatment, consultation,
interview, or examination," also states that consent by the complainant is not a
defense.(47)
Some believe that a blanket prohibition on sexual contact between therapists and
patients raises civil liberties concerns, because it assumes that no patient under
any circumstances is capable of consenting to sex with his or her therapist, just
as laws prohibiting sex with minors assume that no minor can consent to sex. In
Massachusetts, where a statute that eliminates consent as a defense to a
criminal charge has been proposed, the Civil Liberties Union of Massachusetts
has expressed this concern:
It is clear that, by its literal terms [the proposed statute] criminalizes sexual acts
between "consenting" adults, a course of action long condemned by civil
libertarians and many court decisions. It is also clear that in some instances and
to varying degrees, the.concept of "consent" is at best murky and at worst
misleading in the actual context of therapeutic relationships....To uniformly,
totally, and unequivocally rule out consent in all such circumstances, as we do in
our statutory rape laws, seems inaccurate, ill-advised, and drastic.(48)

Constitutional challenges to such statutes, in an appropriate case, are likely,
similar to challenges to statutes barring private sexual activities between people
of different races and between people of the same sex.
Practical guidance for physicians accused of sexual abuse
The first indication that a patient is alleging sexual abuse can arise in a myriad of
ways, from a threatening telephone call from a distraught patient to a deputy
sheriff serving a summons and complaint. Because of the emotional and
personal nature of such allegations, a physician's first reflex is to hide the
existence of the charges and try to deal with it himself. This is a mistake, since
any statements, threats, or offers of money made by the physician to the patient
will be offered to the jury as admissions of guilt. The physician must involve his
attorney from the start. As discussed above, experienced counsel may be able to
convince the patient's attorney that discretion is also in the patient's best
interests, in order to keep the physician's insurance available. Even when no
insurance coverage is likely, however, quiet settlements can be reached if the
physician's attorney can convince the patient's attorney that, for financial
reasons, any settlement would involve payments over a number of years, and the
only way the physician would be able to fund the payments would be to maintain
his practice. In situations where the sexual misconduct cannot be denied, a ready
admission of wrongdoing by the physician and voluntarily beginning a course of
therapy and supervision, combined with monetary settlement, may satisfy a
patient and prevent the allegations from going further. After all, a lawsuit can be
as traumatic and difficult for the abused patient as it is for the physician.
The key to managing allegations of sexual abuse is early and active intervention,
with the goal of preventing a lawsuit from being filed, preventing the allegations
from being made public, and preventing a complaint to licensing authorities.
Ideally, of course, the real key is for the physician never to become sexually
involved with any patient, as all physicians should know. However, proof that this
problem has existed throughout the history of medicine is found in the
Hippocratic oath, which says:
In every house where I come I will enter only for the good of my patients, keeping
myself far from all intentional ill doing and all seduction, and especially from the
pleasures of love with women or with men.
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